FEBRUARY 6, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a. Public Hearing and Action on Liberty Place Condominiums Rezoning and Planned Project Site Plan, 4.65 acres, northeast corner of Liberty Road and I-94.  A request to rezone this site from UNZ (Unzoned District) to R4B (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) and a proposal to construct 63 residential units in seven two-story buildings with 98 parking spaces (83 in garages) (postponed from 1/18/07 meeting) – Staff Recommendation:  Table

Vaughn described the proposal and showed slides of the property.

Mike Concannon, of The Concannon Companies, petitioner, distributed a rendering of the proposed development.  He described the buildings and unit types, stating that the configuration of the project was quite basic, as there was only one way it could be done.  He said they intended to use a lead-lined drywall for the walls adjacent to I-94 to stop sound.  He said there would be an elaborate planting system on the site.  Contrary to what some have heard, he said, there was still a market for housing in Ann Arbor and he believed there was a strong demand for the product he was proposing.  He believed residential was the highest and best use for this site.  He was available to answer questions.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing continued.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Woods, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Liberty Place Rezoning from Unzoned to R4B (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) and Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement, with proposed modifications to the west side setback requirements of Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:33, subject to maintaining a minimum usable open space of 63 percent.

Carlberg stated that she was on the Planning Commission when the West Area Plan was written.  She said part of the rationale for recommending office and commercial use for this site was because the area to the north was primarily commercial and there was an expectation that commercial use would spread to the corner of Maple and Liberty.  However, she said, that did not happen.  In addition, she said, attitudes in the community have changed to support mixing commercial and residential uses.  She believed that zoning this property for residential use was appropriate, noting that a research use would be too large for this peculiar-shaped lot and there was not a lot of demand for research at this time.  She said the Ordinance Revisions Committee has been discussing the amount of usable open space per unit and this proposal seemed to meet the 300 square feet per person that was envisioned as a reasonable amount of usable open space per unit.  She was glad to see that the buildings would be sound-proofed from the expressway.  She stated that windows could also be used to reduce sound impact and said she would like to know if the petitioner proposed a certain type of window that would help do this.  If the trees had not been removed while in the township and the petitioner were proposing to remove them now, she asked what the mitigation requirement would have been.

Vaughn replied that the mitigation would have been 50 percent.

Carlberg noted that the petitioner was proposing 50 percent mitigation, as if the trees had been removed as part of this proposal.  She was supportive of this proposal when it was previously before Commission and said she continued to support residential in this location.  She thought the configuration of the different-sized units would be a benefit to the community.

Concannon stated that they intended to use windows with the highest soundproofing rating possible.

Potts agreed with Commissioner Carlberg about circumstances changing and residential use now being appropriate in this location.  She stated that the West Towne proposal’s development agreement contained a provision for sanitary sewer capacity and wondered how sanitary sewer was addressed for this project.

Matt King, of ChemTec, representing the petitioner, stated that they would be upgrading the sanitary sewer capacity to serve both sites.  

Potts stated that the only real natural features of interest were the large trees along I-94, which she would like to see stay.  With regard to the 50 percent mitigation, she would like to see the trees scattered throughout the site, including some shade trees among the buildings.  She asked that this be considered before this came back to Commission.

Pratt believed the sewer capacity provision would be contained in the development agreement.

Woods said she also would like to see as many of the large trees as possible remain on the site, which would add to the development’s amenities.  She also agreed that new trees should be scattered among the site.  She asked for explanation about the comment from Systems Planning about the grade drop-off. 

Vaughn stated that currently there was no place to put a sidewalk along the site and one of the options being considered was grading the area so a sidewalk could be installed in the future.  However, he said, this might mean an impact on existing trees.  Staff continued to work with Systems Planning on this, he said.

Woods asked if the placement of the fire hydrant would be on the east or west.

Vaughn said it was being suggested that the fire hydrant be located on the west side to avoid a conflict with the driveway.

King noted that there would be four hydrants on the site.

Emaus stated that the parcel to the east was in the township and wondered why a conflicting land use buffer was required since it was zoned in the township.

Vaughn stated that the ordinance required the conflicting land use buffer if the property were zoned residential or used for residential.  Ideally, he said, staff would like buildings moved further away from the expressway; however, this was not possible because the ordinance required a 15-foot conflicting land use buffer to the east.

Emaus expressed concern about the park across Liberty Street to the south and the residents of this development being isolated, noting that there was no way for the residents to get to the park.  He said a sidewalk going west toward I-94 would lead nowhere and he would rather see a sidewalk leading to the east where other developments were located.  He also stated that the internal walkway looked a little uncertain and said it would be nice if residents could get to the shopping center to the north, perhaps through an access easement.  He agreed that had there been a demand for commercial on this property, it would have been proposed, and suggested that the other recommendations for commercial use be revisited.  

Lipson said he had no problem with the proposed zoning and supported residential use as long as the sewer capacity was adequate.  He said there were many landmark trees remaining on this property and the comments from the Land Development Coordinator about them possibly being disturbed from the grading gave him some concern.  He did not want to be put in the position of agreeing to something that would cause more tree destruction.  He said the proposed design was appealing and an efficient use of the land.  He liked the courtyards between the buildings, as they would provide usable space for the residents.  His main concern was that the existing landmark trees not be destroyed from an impact on their critical root zones.  He was pleased that this petitioner has specified what was intended to be done to mitigate the sound problems from the expressway.  If the landmark trees were not there, he said, he would not mind moving the buildings closer to I-94.  However, he said, they did exist and that was good reason to not infringe on the setback.  This might mean reducing the size of the buildings and number of units, he said.  If Commission agreed that the rendering shown tonight was what was desired for this project, he suggested that it be included in the development agreement.  He agreed that it would be good to reserve space for a sidewalk because the sidewalk connection would ultimately be needed.  With regard to parking lot lighting, he wanted to make sure the lighting was dark sky compliant and that the parking lot lighting was minimized to reduce energy use.  He said Commission was interested in having petitioners commit to the most energy efficient lighting as possible.

Concannon stated that they would be willing to move the buildings if there were any relief from the conflicting land use buffer along the east.  Of the trees that were proposed to be removed, he said, only three of them were landmark trees.

Lipson asked about energy efficiency standards for the buildings, such as for interior lighting, walls and ceilings.

Concannon stated that in all of their projects they incorporated as many cost effective energy systems as possible.  It made good business sense, he said, and was a valuable sales tool.  He believed they exceeded the building code with regard to energy efficiency, which they viewed as an amenity.

Pratt asked if the petitioner had considered multiple-story buildings, noting that some Planning Commission members suggested that this site would be suitable for taller buildings when this property was previously considered.

Concannon replied that it had been considered, but that it was not a popular product for the market place.  He said the only thing a taller building would do was provide a better view of the expressway.

Carlberg did not think installation of the sidewalk should be left for future generations.  She thought every effort should be made now to put the sidewalk in now, otherwise it may never be done.  If it meant removing trees, she said, then new trees could be planted at the same time and they would have time to grow.  

Pratt suggested there be a sidewalk along the east side of the access drive to Liberty Street, which would help provide ultimate access to the uses along Maple Road.  

Concannon said it appeared that most of the trees along the expressway were adjacent to the first two buildings.  If the buffer requirements to the east could be eased somewhat, he said, perhaps the buildings could be moved to the east and away from the trees.  

Emaus said he was open-minded about the conflicting land use buffer to the east, recalling some cases where the buffer was provided only along the portion where the residential use existed and not the entire property line.  He said there was nothing to preclude the owner of the property to the east from asking for a commercial zoning, in which case the buffer would no longer be needed.

Vaughn stated that the buffer requirement was for the entire vehicular use area, which was the access drive along the entire length of the property.  He said Chapter 62 provided specific guidance as to when this requirement could be relaxed and none of the criteria fit this project.  He said a variance would have to be obtained from the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Potts was not comfortable modifying the conflicting land use standard.  She said the sizes of the buildings were established by the petitioner and could be changed by the petitioner.  That was where the most flexibility was, she said.

Pratt stated that with regard to the West Area Plan, he agreed that this property was appropriate for residential use.  It would be good if there were a way to make a quick fix to the master plan, he said.  He said it would be helpful to make a range prediction for soundproofing.  Also helpful, he said, would be to visualize the courtyards and what kind of space there would be between the buildings and what could be done with the landscaping.

Lipson said it might be good to provide a sound-deadening fence along the west courtyards to make the courtyards more useful.

Woods asked that information as to how much larger the garages would need to be to accommodate a bicycle be brought back to Commission.



Moved by Potts, seconded by Lipson, to table action.

A vote on the motion to table showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lipson, Potts, Pratt, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona, Westphal

Motion carried.
MARCH 6, 2007 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

a. Public Hearing and Action on Liberty Place Condominiums Rezoning and Planned Project Site Plan, 4.65 acres, northeast corner of Liberty Road and I-94.  A request to rezone this site from UNZ (Unzoned District) to R4B (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) and a proposal to construct 63 residential units in seven two-story buildings with 98 parking spaces (83 in garages) (tabled at 2/6/07 meeting) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng explained the revisions that were made to the site plan.

Leo Gonzalez, co-managing member of Liberty Place, LLC, stated that they addressed the concerns raised by the Planning Commission, making adjustments to the buildings and landscaping throughout the site.  He stated that for the buildings fronting along I-94, they would use drywall with lead lining to reduce the amount of sound from the expressway.  He said it was the sides of the buildings that fronted along the expressway, so there would not be as much of the building permeated by sound.  He said they also intended to use one-inch glass panes on the I-94 side of the buildings.  He said they intended to extend the internal sidewalk system all the way to the north property line and, although they had a good working relationship with the owner of the property to the north, they were unable to guarantee that the owner would provide a pedestrian access easement through his property to enable access to the shopping center.  He said moving Building 1 allowed them to save one landmark tree and 12 pine trees along I-94.  He and other representatives of the proposal were present to answer questions.

Noting no further speakers, Lipson declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Emaus, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Liberty Place Rezoning from Unzoned to R4B (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) and Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement, with proposed modifications to the west front setback requirements of Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:33, subject to maintaining a minimum usable open space of 63 percent.
Potts was glad to see that as many of the trees as possible along I-94 would be preserved and that lower height, fill-in trees would be added, as this addressed her concerns about livability of the site in relation to noise and visibility.  She also was glad to see that benches and trees would be added in the open areas between buildings, as long as the trees would reach a height where they would provide shade.  She asked if trees would be removed along Liberty Street for the grading to be done.

Cheng stated that two trees would be removed, for which the petitioner was providing mitigation.

Lipson asked if a resident at the north end of the site would be able to walk all the way to Liberty Street using an internal sidewalk.  

Gonzalez replied yes.

Lipson asked if there would be ADA-compliant ramps for anyone using a wheelchair.

Concannon replied yes, stating that this was required by code.  He said they have had discussions with the owner of the property to the north and they believed they would be able to negotiate an easement for pedestrian access to the shopping area further north.  

Woods said she was interested in a sidewalk along Liberty for pedestrians coming from town going west.

Concannon said they were very interested in connectivity, especially with their West Towne project to the east.  He said they would be willing to participate in a sidewalk to the west over I-94.

Woods noted that the City has recently encouraged obstacles when attempting to establish a special assessment district for sidewalks and hoped that, by not requiring a sidewalk to the west at this time, the City was not setting itself up for a future problem with the property owners living in this development who might find themselves assessed for a sidewalk.

Concannon stated that the development agreement contained language requiring the petitioner to participate in the cost of the sidewalk when installation was ready to occur.  He said they were committed to this, as providing connectivity was an amenity and something that made settings like this more urban.  He said this provision would be added to the condominium documents, which were reviewed by the City Attorney’s Office.

Emaus said he supported a sidewalk to the east and a pathway to the shopping center to the north, stating that these pedestrian connections were important benefits to the residents.

Bona said she wanted to see a sidewalk that went from Liberty all the way to the north property line, for full pedestrian access.  It appeared as though the sidewalk stopped at what looked like a bump-out on the north corner of Building 1, she said, precluding the sidewalk from continuing.

Concannon said it appeared that there were some electrical panels and transformers that were blocking a clear sidewalk path.  He said this could be remedied with some adjustments, noting that the intent was to provide a continuous sidewalk.  

Bona asked for clarification as to the width of the sidewalk.  

Concannon stated that they were providing a four-foot wide sidewalk in the West Towne development and that they would agree to a four-foot minimum width sidewalk for Liberty Place.  He said there would be no problem amending the site plan to provide this.  

Lipson suggested amending the motion to require that the site plan be amended to provide a continuous four-foot wide sidewalk to the east side of the buildings.


Bona asked that this be finalized before City Council consideration.

Bona asked why the 40-foot wide driveways were so wide.  

Gonzalez believed the code requirement was 40 feet, stating that there needed to be adequate space for people to back out of their garages.

Bona believed the minimum space required between parking spaces was 24 feet.  Her concern was that the 40-foot wide driveways created a great deal of impervious pavement and wondered if the petitioner had considered pervious pavement in these areas.

Gonzalez said they considered pervious pavement while planning the West Towne project but said a concern of theirs was that this was not yet a proven product and they did not want to create a liability for the residents when this development was turned over to the association that would be formed.

Concannon stated that if they were not required to provide 40-foot wide driveways, they would be able to increase the size of the courtyard areas.  He said they would work with staff to clarify this, noting that they would want to make sure there was adequate space for a comfortable turning radius.

Cheng stated that staff would check on the building separation formula and the fire safety requirements in terms of the driveway width.

Bona did not want to redesign this project, but said it was her hope to see some pervious pavement, as there seemed to be so much pavement in this development.

Concannon stated that they did not object to considering pervious pavement for this development, but said one of their concerns was had to do with the severe weather conditions and how that could cause maintenance problems.  He said they might be able to compromise by using pervious pavement on walking surfaces and said they would investigate this.

Bona stated that the petitioner’s response to consider pervious pavement in other areas was positive.  She was satisfied with this being addressed prior to the project being transmitted to City Council.  She said it was important to have projects trying these different methods in order to see the results.  It was not necessarily her intent to push the buildings together, she said.

Lipson stated that pushing the buildings together might allow increased courtyard space for the residents.  He mentioned the Georgetown Commons project that had a section of pervious pavement located over the drainage area.  He thought the petitioner would find that pervious pavement has come a long way and that if pervious pavement were provided over the walkways, there would be no problems associated with vehicle use.

Bona commented on the end units to the west being less attractive because of their entrances facing the expressway.

Potts stated that at least the units on the west side had the nice trees that existed along the expressway.  She stated that according to the site plan, the open space between the units was 38 to 39 feet and that she considered this a commitment that this amount of space would not be reduced.

Concannon stated that they were committed legally and ethically by what was shown on the site plan.

Potts understood that the soundproofing material for the west side of the buildings contained a layer of lead.  While she did not have an alternate material to suggest, she voiced her opposition to using a lead-based material.

Concannon stated that they would investigate available materials to see if there were any different options.  He said the proposed material was very effective in reducing sound.

Woods stated that it was important to make sure there was adequate room for fire and other emergency vehicles to enter and exit the site, as well as adequate space to maneuver within the site.

Borum suggested that the access point to each of the driveways might be reduced in width, as he questioned whether the access point itself needed to be 40 feet wide.  

Cheng stated that staff would check with the Fire Marshal to see if a 26-foot width would be acceptable.

Concannon stated that they would reduce the width to 26 feet if found to be acceptable by the Fire Marshal.  

Lipson expressed his appreciation for the buildings being moved to save the landmark trees and for the petitioner agreeing to mitigate the trees that were removed by the previous owner.  He was concerned about a sidewalk being provided from this site to Maple Road.  One of the properties along this stretch was still in the township, he said, and asked if the petitioner would be interested in providing the sidewalk if the property owners were agreeable.

Concannon said they would approach the other two property owners along Liberty Road and discuss the installation of a sidewalk with them.  

Lipson confirmed that the petitioner would attempt to obtain pedestrian access through the property to the north, as well as to the east to connect with the sidewalk at the West Towne development.

Concannon stated that they were agreeable to this.

Lipson asked how the critical root zones around the trees would be protected.

Concannon stated that they would use the same procedures as used for the West Towne development:  cyclone fencing, snow fencing and silt fencing.  He said there would be contractual provisions in place that if a piece of equipment backs across the barrier, the subcontractor would pay the consequences.  He said they have found this to be effective.

Lipson stated that he would like to see natural vegetation around the storm water detention basin.

Concannon stated that they would use standard flora and fauna vegetation regulated by code for plantings around the detention basin.

Moved by Potts, seconded by Emaus, to revise paragraph P-12 of the development agreement by adding the following language to the first sentence:  “To construct and seed with natural vegetation in cooperation with the Land Development Coordinator....”
A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Emaus, Lipson, Potts, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Carlberg, Pratt

Motion carried.
A vote on the main motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Emaus, Lipson, Potts, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Carlberg, Pratt

Motion carried.
